U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 4 Mar 2011

CIVILIAN CONSERVATION CORPS, 1933-42

A <u>Working</u> Bibliography of MHI Sources

CONTENTS

General Sources....p.1 Contemporaneous Material -Official....p.2 -Commentary/Description....p.4 Specific Locales/Camps....p.5 Other Special Aspects....p.8 -CCC vs Potential Invasion, 1937-38....p.10

GENERAL SOURCES

- Army Navy Journal & Air Force Register, 1933-42. Per. Frequent articles & notes appear in both weeklies. See AWC Per Index (1914-46) for numerous citations.
- Brown, Nelson C. <u>The Civilian Conservation Corps Program in the United States</u>. Brochure, Wash, DC: 1934. 7 p. S930.B76.
- Byrd, Thomas S. "An Education Program, through Guidance, for Youths in the Civilian Conservation Corps." MA thesis, WY, 1939. 128 p. S930.B97.
- Cohen, Stan. <u>The Tree Army: A Pictorial History of the Civilian Conservation Corps, 1933-1942</u>. Missoula, MT: Pictorial Histories, 1980. 160 p. S930.C59.
- Hayden, Ernest A. <u>The United States Civilian Conservation Corps of the 1930s</u>. Callahan, CA: Author, 1985. 107 p. S932.C3.H38.
- Hill, Edwin G. In the Shadow of the Mountain: The Spirit of the CCC. Pullman, WA: WA State, 1990. 187 p. S930.H539.
- Johnson, Charles W. "The Army and the Civilian Conservation Corps, 1933-42." <u>Prologue</u> (Fall 1972): pp. 139-56. Per.

- ____. "The Civilian Conservation Corps: The Role of the Army". PhD dss, MI, 1968. 240 p. S930.J65.
- Killigrew, John W. "The Impact of the Great Depression on the Army, 1929-1936." PhD dss, IN U, ca 300 p. UA25.K47. See Chaps XII & XIII.
- Lacy, Leslie A. <u>The Soil Soldiers: The Civilian Conservation Corps in the Great Depression</u>. Radnor, PA: Chilton, 1976. 239 p. S930.L3.
- Leuchtenburg, William E. <u>Franklin D. Roosevelt and the New Deal,1932-1940</u>. NY: Harper & Row, 1963. p. 129. E806.L475.
- Merrill, Perry H. <u>Roosevelt's Forest Army: A History of the Civilian Conservation Corps, 1933-42</u>. Montpelier, VT: Author, 1981. 206 p. S930.M47.
- Putnam, Carl L. "The CCC Experience." Military Review (Sep 1973): pp. 49-62. Per.
- Rodriguez, Alex F. "Civilian Conservation Corps: Concept to Mobilization." MA thesis, San Jose State, 1993. 160 p. S930.R62.
- Salmond, John A. <u>The Civilian Conservation Corps, 1933-1942</u>: <u>A New Deal Case Study</u>. Durham, NC: Duke, 1967. 240 p. SD143.S27.
- Shrader, Charles R., ed. <u>Reference Guide to United States Military History, 1919-1945</u>. NY: Facts on File, 1994. p. 235. E181.R44.
- Smith, Kathy M. "Roosevelt's CCC: Backbone of the Army." <u>Army</u> (Nov 2008): pp. 64-66, 68 & 70-71. Per.
- Speakman, Joseph M. "Into the Woods: The Civilian Conservation Corps." <u>Prologue</u> (Fall 2006): pp. 12-21. Per.
- U.S. Dept of Army. Office, Chief Mil Hist. "Youth Corps Training Experiences." Memo for Chief of Staff, 17 Feb 1964. ca 150 p. U439.Y68. Summarized experiences & lessons. See Tabs B, E, F & I.
- U.S. War Dept. AGO. <u>Location and Strength of Civilian Conservation Corps Camps and Work</u> <u>Companies</u>. Sep, 1933. ca 200 p. HE5723.A71.

CONTEMPORANEOUS MATERIAL-Official

- Fuller, H.S., & Hagood, Johnson, Jr. <u>Handbook for Drivers, C.C.C.</u> San Antonio, TX, 1935. 16 p. S930.F84.
- Hagood, Johnson, Jr. <u>Company Commanders' Handbook for the C.C.C</u>. Ft Sam Houston, TX, 1935. 47 p. SD143.H12.

- U.S. Civilian Conservation Corps. <u>Annual Report of the Director, CCC, 1937/38</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1938. 96 p., foldouts. S930.A55.
- _____. Booklets on CCC objectives, safety regulations, and selection policy. Folder. 4 items. SD143.A53.
- _____. <u>The CCC at Work: A Story of 2,500,000 Young Men</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1941. 103 p. SD14.C22.
- _____. <u>Civilian Conservation Corps Bibliography</u>. Mimeo, Office of Director, Wash, DC, 1939. 60 p. SD143.A57.
- _____. Fourth Anniversary Report to the President (April 5, 1937). Mimeo, 1937. 40 p. SD11A456.
- _____. Misc Brochures, booklets, and forms concerning CCC. Looseleaf notebook. 15 items. SD143.A57.
- <u>Standards of Eligibility and Selection for Junior Enrollees</u>. Wash, DC, 15 Jun 1939. 34 p. S930.C58.
- U.S. Congress. House. Committee on Appropriations. <u>Supplemental Appropriation Civilian</u> <u>Conservation Corps, 1939</u>. Hearings, 75th Congress, 3rd session, Mar 1938. 21 p. SD43.A56.
- . Committee on Labor. <u>To Make the Civilian Conservation Corps a Permanent Agency</u>. Hearings, 75th Congress, 1st session, Apr 1937. 114 p. SD143.A55. And related hearings, Feb 1939, SD143.A551.
- _____. Senate. Committee on Education and Labor. <u>Termination of Civilian Conservation Corps and</u> <u>National Youth Administration</u>. Hearings, 77th Congress, 2nd session, 1942. 644 p. SD143.A561.
- U.S. Dept of Labor. <u>Handbook for Agencies Selecting Men for the Civilian Conservation Corps</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1936. 39 p. SD143.C73.
- U.S. War Dept. <u>Civilian Conservation Corps Regulations, 1937</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1937. ca 300 p. S930.V542. Includes 1938-1941 changes. And see editions of 1933, 1934, 1935 & 1937.
 - _____. <u>Secretary of War Reports</u>, 1933-42. Wash, DC: GPO, various dates. UA24's.
 - . <u>War Department Regulations: Relief of Unemployment, Civilian Conservation Corps.</u> Wash, DC, 15 May 1935. 148 p. S930.U54. Special pamphlet of regulations for CCC.
- _____. AGO. <u>Station and Strength Report of the Civilian Conservation Corps, June 30, 1939</u>. Mimeo, Wash, DC, 1939. 158 p. SD143.U58.
- . Location and Strength of Civilian Conservation Corps Camps and Work Companies. Wash, DC: 30 Sep 1933. 168 p. S930.L62.

CONTEMPORANEOUS MATERIAL-Commentary/Description

- Bohn, John J. "Civilian Conservation Corps." Cavalry Journal (Jul/Aug 1933): pp. 41-42. Per.
- Bond, Paul S. "Why Waste an Opportunity?" <u>Military Engineer</u> (May/Jun 1935): p. 225. Per. Editorial.
- Butler, Ovid M., ed. <u>Youth Rebuilds: Stories from the CCC</u>. Wash, DC: Amer Forestry Assoc, 1934. 197 p. SD143.B8.
- Dingley, Nelson. "Let the Army Do It." Coast Artillery Journal (Jul/Aug 1933): pp. 265-. Per.
- Dolman, Paul H. "Why Is the CCC?" Reserve Officer (Oct 1935): pp. 17 & 19. Per.
- Fisher, Dorothy Canfield. Our Young Folks. NY: Harcourt Brace, 1943. pp. 96-111. HQ796.F62.
- Graf, Enoch. "The Army's Greatest Peace-Time Achievement." <u>Quartermaster Review</u> (Jul/Aug 1935): pp. 1-13. Per.
- Guthrie, John D. "Civilian Conservation Corps." Military Engineer (Jan/Feb 1934): pp. 15-19. Per.

Happey Days CCC Directory. Wash, DC: Happy Days Pub Co., 1937. 161 p. S930.H37.

- Hoyt, Ray. <u>"We Can Take It:" A Short Story of the C.C.C</u>. NY: American Books, 1935. 128 p. S930.H69.
- Johnson, J.C. "Sailing the Three C's." Infantry Journal (Mar/Apr 1936): pp. 125-29. Per.
- Kylie, Harry R., et al. <u>CCC Forestry</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1937. 334 p. SD373.K95.
- MacArthur, Douglas. "The Army and Reforestations." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jul/Aug 1933): p. 250. Per. Extracts from his statements before House Committee hearings Apr 1933.
- Major, Duncan K. "Mobilizing the Conservation Corps." Army Ordnance (Jul/Aug 1933): p. 33+. Per.
- McEntee, James J. <u>Now They Are Men: The Story of the CCC</u>. Wash, DC: Nationall Home Library, 1940. 69 p. SD143.M33.
- Oliver, Alfred C., Jr., & Dudley, Harold M. <u>This New American: The Spirit of the Civilian</u> <u>Conservation Corps</u>. London: Longmans, Green, 1937. 188 p. S930.044.

Porter, John A. "The Enchanted Forest." <u>Quartermaster Review</u> (Mar/Apr 1934): pp. 5-17. Per.

- Theis, H. Jordan. "Yet Another Treasure and Problem for the Army." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> (Jul/Aug 1936): pp. 292-95. Per.
- Warren, L.P. <u>Manual of Administration of the CCC for Use of Company Officers</u>. Harrisburg, PA: Mil Srv Pub, 1935. 83 p. S930.W37.
- Witt, Wm H. "The Civilian Conservation Corps on a Youth Reconservation Corps." <u>Military Surgeon</u> (Nov 1938): pp. 445-52. Per.
- X, Capt. "Problems with the Woodland Army." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Jul/Aug 1934): pp. 297-301. Per. His personal experience.

SPECIFIC LOCALES

- Baldridge, Kenneth W. "Nine Years of Achievement: The Civilian Conservation Corps in Utah." PhD dss, BYU, 1971. S930.B25Microfilm.
- Betts, Clifford A. Papers. Arch.

Correspondence & notes re dams built in Northeast (Region 7) and California w/ CCC labor. He was a civil engineer on projects.

- Browning, Hardy P. "Signal Communication for the Civilian Conservation Corps." <u>Signal Corps</u> <u>Bulletin</u> (Jul/Aug 1936): pp. 21-24 & 26. Per. Arizona-New Mexico District.
- Carvell, Kenneth L. <u>Camp Rhododendron: Civilian Conservation Corps Camp at Cooper's Rock State</u> <u>Forest (1932-42)</u>. Morgantown, WV: Monongalia Historical Society, 1996. 20 p. S930.C37. West Virginia.
- Chancellor, George. "The CCC at Fort Knox." Cavalry Journal (Jul/Aug 1933): pp. 36- . Per.
- Cherry, Edward B. "I Was a Roosevelt Tree Soldier: A Saga of the CCC." Memoir, 1989. S930.C53. Co 1501, Paskenta, CA.
- Doggett, Denzil. "Engineering in Indiana's CCC Camps." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Jan/Feb 1934): p. 56. Per.

- Donovan, Leo. "The Establishment of the First Conservation Corps." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jul/Aug 1933): pp. 245-49. Per.
 - Camp No 1 (Camp Roosevelt). And see statistics, p. 279.
- Hanson, James A. "The Civilian Conservation Corps in the Northern Rocky Mountains." PhD dss, U WY, 1973. 394 p. \$932.R62.H36.
- Harr, Milton. <u>The C.C.C. Camps in West Virginia</u>. Booklet, Charleston, WV, 1992. 50 p. S932.W4.H37.
- Hennessy, Harold R. Papers. Arch. Includes albums, camp newspapers, and official docs, 1933-1938, when he commanded Company 904, California CCC.
- Hill, Edwin G. In the Shadow of the Mountain: The Spirit of the CCC. Pullman, WA: WA State, 1990. 187 p. S930.H539.
 Memoir of his service in camps in GA, 1936 & WA, 1937-39.
- Jolley, Harley E. <u>"That Magnificent Army of Youth and Peace": The Civilian Conservation Corps in</u> <u>North Carolina, 1933-1942</u>. Raleigh, NC: Office of Archives and History, NC Dept. of Cultural Resources, 2007. 167 p. S932.N8.J65.
- Lawrence, Paul A. <u>Remembering the CCC</u>. San Anselmo, CA: PAL Press, 1983. 100 p. SD930.L38. Point Defiance, WA, 1935-1937.
- Lindsey, Julian B. "The Largest CCC Camp in the Country." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jul/Aug 1933): pp. 267-70. Per. Ft Knox, KY.
- London, Alvin C. <u>Four Arkansas Boys and the Civilian Conservation Corps</u>. Little Rock, AR: Dept. of Public Welfare, 1938?. 24 p. S930L66.
- Maverick, Colonel (pseud). "March 'em Up and Down." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jan 1948): pp. 17-19. Per. Reminiscence of his CCC experience.
- Melzer, Richard. <u>Coming of Age in the Great Depression: The Civilian Conservation Corps Experience</u> <u>in New Mexico, 1933-1942</u>. Las Cruces, NM: Yucca Tree, 2000. 274 p. S932.N6.M45.
- Nelson, David J. "Florida Crackers and Yankee Tourists: The Civilian Conservation Corps, the Florida Park Service and the Emergence of Modern Florida Tourism." PhD dss, FL, 2008. 340 p. SB482.F6.N45.
- Reed, William J. <u>The Green Guidon</u>. n.p., 1939. 81 p. SD143.G82. Ft Missoula District, MT.
- Rich, Albert T. "The CCC in New England." <u>Quartermaster Review</u> (Jan/Feb 1935): pp. 5-13. Per.
- Rippelmeyer, Kay. <u>Giant City State Park and the Civilian Conservation Corps: A History in Words and Pictures</u>. Carbondale, IL: Southern IL UP, 2010. 209 p. S932.I3.R56.

- Smith, Kathy M. "Gold Medal CCC Camp: Civilian Conservation Corps and AFJI Shared a Unique Moment in History." Armed Forces Journal International (Aug 2001): pp. 28 & 30-31. Per. Receipt of unique award by Camp Wyoming, West Virginia
- Gold Medal CCC Company 1538: A Documentary. Paducah, KY: Turner, 2001. 288 p. S932.1.K4.F67.

Company 1538-Ft. Knox, KY; Camp P-54, Pineville WV.

- Sorenson, W. Conner. "The CCC in Alaska (1933-42) and Military Preparedness." In Alaska at War. Anchorage, AK: 1995. pp. 235-40. D769.87.A4.A495.
- Speakman, Joseph M. At Work in Penn's Woods: The Civilian Conservation Corps in Pennsylvania. University Park: PSU, 2006. 237 p. S932.P4.S64.
- U.S. Civilian Conservation Corps. History Civilian Conservation Corps Sub-District No 2 Eastern Pennsylvania District Third Corps Area, U.S.A., 1933-1936. n.p., 1936. 74 p. SD143.A52.
- ____. Company 904. "Educational Bulletin." Mimeo, Camp San Clemente, CA, 1937. 12 p. SD143.C73.
- . Eighth Corps Area. Instructions for the Civilian Conservation Corps Eighth Corps Area 1938. Mimeo, Ft Sam Houston, TX, 5 Apr 1938. 157 p. S930.I57. And 1935 & 1940 eds.

. Various published pictorial review & annuals: Co 605, Camp Skokie Valley, Glenview, IL, 1939-0 26 p. \$932.1.W6.G53 Co 605, Camp Skokie Valley, Glenview, IL, 1939- 26 p. \$932.1.W6.G53 Co 3418, Nashville, NC, 1933? 24 p. \$932.1.N8.N37 District D, Anniston, LA, 1941. 29 p. S932.1.M7.H64 District E, Camp Beauregard, LA, 1940. 29 p. S932.1.M7.V52 First Corps Area: Dist, 1937. S932.1 Third Corps Area: Districts 1-3, 1936-37. S932.1... Fourth Corps Area: Districts 1-G, 1936-38. S932.1... Other Districts S932.1: -Albuquerque, NM, 1936 -Arkansas (Little Rock), 1940? 40 p. -Bliss, Fort, TX, 1936 -Brady, Fort, MS, 1937

- -Custer, Camp, MI, 1937
- -Medford, OR, 1938
- -Missouri-Kansas, 1937
- -Phoenix, AZ, 1936
- -Sacramento, CA, 1938 -Fresno, CA, 1938

p.7

-Los Angeles, CA, 1938 -San Antonio, TX, 1936 -Schenectady, NY, 1937 -Southern (Richmond) VA, 29 p., 1941 -Sparta, WS, 1937 -Tucson, AZ, 1936 -Worth, Fort, TX, 1936

Wellborn, Mark A. "Texas and the CCC: A Case Study in the Successful Administration of a Confederated State and Federal Program." MA thesis, U No TX, 1989. pp. 115-18. S932.T4.W42.

OTHER SPECIAL ASPECTS

Austin, C.M. "The CCC with the Navy." US Naval Institute Proceedings (Jun 1935): pp. 781-90. Per.

- Baker, Richard S. "Forest Camps of America." <u>Military Gazette</u> (25 Jun 1935): pp. 6-8. Per. Canadian view.
- Best, Gary D. <u>FDR and the Bonus Marchers, 1933-1935</u>. Westport ,CT: Praeger, 1992. 150 p. F317.M7.

Unemployed WWI vets in CCC camps, Florida Keys, caught in Sep 1935 hurricane.

"Causes of Death: U.S. Army Compared with CCC." <u>Army Medical Bulletin</u> (Oct 1938): pp. 100-05. Per.

And Vol. 48 (Apr 1939): pp. 113-18 & Vol. 53 (Jul 1940): pp. 114-19.

- Cohn, Samuel F. "A CCC Commissary: How Organized and Operated." <u>Quartermaster Review</u> (Jul/Aug 1934): pp. 46-47 & 73-74. Per. Ft Missoula, MT, district.
- Cole, Olen, Jr. <u>The African-American Experience in the Civilian Conservation Corps</u>. Gainesville, FL: U FL, 1999. 114 p. \$932.C2.C65.
- Eberly, Donald, & Sherraden, Michael, eds. <u>The Moral Equivalent of War? A Study of Non-Military</u> <u>Service in Nine Nations</u>. NY: Greenwood, 1990. pp. 115-18. HD4905.5.M67.
- FitzGerald, Francis V. "The President Prescribes: Organization and Supply of CCC." <u>Quartermaster Review</u> (Jul/Aug 1933): p. 7. Per.
- Foss, Elmer T. "Eyes on the Ball... How the Quartermaster General Keeps Track of the CCC Camps." <u>Quartermaster Review</u> (Sep/Oct 1933): p. 35. Per.
- Greene, Paul C. "Suitable for Duty with Civilian Components. Why Does Regular Shy Away from CCC Duty?" <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Mar/Apr 1937): pp. 141-42. Per.

- Heller, Charles E. "The U.S. Army, the Civilian Conservation Corps, and Leadership for World War II, 1933-1942." <u>Armed Forces & Society</u> (Apr 2010): pp. 439-53. Per.
- Hill, Frank E. <u>The School in the Camps: The Educational Program of the Civilian Conservation Corps.</u> NY: American Assoc for Adult Educ, 1935. 84 p. S930.H54.
- Kililae, Walter. "CCC Training for Reserve Officers." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> (Sep/Oct 1940): pp. 456-57. Per.
- Lull, George F. "Typhoid in the CCC." Military Surgeon (Jul 1936): pp. 45-48. Per.
- Madsen, Arch L. "CCC Veteran Recalls Volunteer Role in Signal." <u>Army Communicator</u> (Summer 1994): pp. 57-60. Per.
- Nolte, M. Chester, editor. <u>Civilian Conservation Corps: The Way We Remember It, 1933-42: Personal</u> <u>Stories of Life in the CCC</u>. Paducah, KY: Turner, 1990. 220 p. SD143.C58.
- Oxley, Howard W. "The CCC Goes to School." <u>Quartermaster Review</u> (Sep/Oct 1939): pp. 22-24. Per.
- Parman, Donald L. "The Indian and the Civilian Conservation Corps." The American Indian. [Edited by Norris Hundley, Jr.] Santa Barbara, CA: Clio, 1974. pp. 127-45. E77.2A46.
- . "The Indian Civilian Conservation Corps." PhD dss, OK, 1967. 260 p. E93.P37.
- Suzik, Jeffrey R. "'Building Better Men': Education, Training and Socialization of Working-Class Male Youth in the Civilian Conservation Corps, 1933-1945." PhD dss, Carnegie Mellon, 2005. 437 p.S930.S89.
- Sypolt, Larry N. <u>Civilian Conservation Corps: A Selectively Annotated Bibliography</u>. Westport, CT: Praeger, 2005. 228 p. Z7164.N3.S97.
- Toner, Raymond J. "Impressions of Duty with the CCC." <u>US Naval Institute Proceedings</u> (May 1936): pp. 670-. Per.
- U.S. Congress. Senate. Committee on Military Affairs. <u>Contracts for Toilet Kits for Civilian</u> <u>Conservation Corps: Hearings before the Committee on Military Affairs, United States Senate,</u> <u>Seventh-third Congress, First Session on S. Res. 88, a Resolution to Investigate Alleged</u> <u>Irregularities in Connection with Purchases of Materials or Equipment for the Use of the Civilian</u> <u>Conservation Corps.</u> Wash, DC: GPO, 1933. 535 p. UC543.U65.
- U.S. Dept of Agriculture. Bureau of Biological Survey. <u>The CCC and Wildlife</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1939. 17 p. SD143.6.U5.
- U.S. Library of Congress. Director, Legislative Ref Service. <u>Civilian Conservation Corps</u>. 77th Congress, 2nd session, Senate Document No 216, 1942. 149 p. SD143.A5-1942k. And 138-p. supplement, "Experience of Other Nations."

-Bibliography on Blacks & Army; 1919-40 in Ethnic Groups-Blacks; papers of Robert McSherry. Fay W. Brabson, Charles H. Corlette & Edwin Jones, Arch; and WWII Vets Survey: 20th Cent (Jimerson), Arch

CCC vs Potential Japanese Invasion, Baja, California, 1937-38

A review of War Dept annual reports, pertinent periodical literature, Army War College course materials, volumes of the official <u>U.S. Army in World War II</u> series, and CCC histories and documents on file here failed to uncover any reference to a massive transfer of CCC men into Southern California. In 1938 the Regular Army comprised only 185,000 men, in contrast to a strength of 1,460,000 in 1941. Those 185,000 were thinly spread. Therefore, it is not surprising, when studying the Ninth Corps troop list of 20 Apr 1938, to learn that Southern California was defended by few men, largely comprising artillery

units that guarded the harbors. There is no indication that the Baja border was considered more vulnerable than other portions of the US border or coast, at least until the Pearl Harbor attack. Debate took place within the Army General Staff in 1938 as to how to utilize the CCC in the event of a mobilization. The discussion included induction of the 800,000 CCC men into the Army in the event of a national emergency and use of CCC buildings to house the expanded emergency force. However, no reference to a massive move to California appears in this file:

Cole, Leon R. "Corps Area Mobilization." Mobilization Course No 3, 1938-39, USAWC. Wash, DC, 14 Dec 1938. File Mob #3, 1939. Arch. See pp. 15-17 of "Notes of Discussion."

About two weeks after the Pearl Harbor attack, the Fourth Army Commander in California sent CPT Albert P. Ebright, 11th Cavalry, on a reconnaissance of the Baja "to determine the extent of enemy activities therein." (Vol. II, Chap 8, p.1, cited below.) No enemy forces were found. As a precaution, the few Japanese civilians were ordered from the Baja in Jan 1942, because some were fishermen and it was feared they would use their boat radios to contact Japanese submarines, which, in fact, were active near California. A larger joint Mexican-U.S. reconnaissance mission was sent through the Baja between 22 May and 21 Jun 1942 because of the rumored presence of subversives and enemy fuel caches. The party found nothing of consequence. See:

U.S. Army. Western Defense Command. "History of the Western Defense Command." Vols. II & IV. Typescript, 1945. UA27.W46.U54. See App 5, p. 4 of Vol. IV & Chap 8, with enclosures of Vol. II.